Minutes of the Meeting of Littleton Parish Council held on Monday 7 September 2009 at Chester Rugby Club, Hare Lane, Littleton.

PRESENT: Parish Councillor Barrie Gilliatt (in the Chair) and Parish Councillors
                   Hilary Davies, Sheila Cowell, Anne Stockdale, Edward Kirk
                   and David Brodie.
IN ATTENDANCE:  Councillor Brian Bailey
09/54  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors John Lyon and Stuart Parker.
09/55   MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 13 July 2009 be 
                       confirmed as a correct record.
09/56  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

   1) Park Lane – Lighting – the Clerk reported that the Highways Engineer had given him a price of £60 - £100 for attending to the lamp in Park Lane.  There was discussion on where the responsibility lay for maintenance of lamps and it was agreed that the Parish Council needed to be careful not to set a precedent in this matter ie if they paid for the replacement of a bulb then what about overall maintenance of the unit and even the electricity powering it?  Therefore the Clerk was asked to contact CALC to ascertain how other Parish Councils dealt with this issue. Matter Arising:  What is the response from CALC?  Is it acceptable?
2) Notice Board – the Clerk reported that a new notice board for Stamford Court/Broadmead would cost approximately £400.  He suggested that a more appropriate location for the unit would be on the wall of the adjacent garages. Who owns the garages?  Matter Arising:  Do we require their agreement?  Have we attempted to get it?

RESOLVED:  that a new notice board be procured

09/57  A51 TARVIN ROAD/ROAD ISSUES
Councillor Brian Bailey referred to a full route survey of the A51 from the A55 to the M6.  It was felt that the A51 was unfit for purpose and should no longer be considered as a major route.  He was consulting all affected Parish Councils about the issue.  Members referred to the signage which continued to route M6 bound traffic down the A51. Matter Arising: The Chairman will undertake a Michelin routing of the signage between Oxford and Chester City Centre in both directions to establish the latest directions posted The Parish Council also raised problems associated with the roundabout especially at rush hour time, together with concerns about the way vehicles backed up along the approach to the right hand turn into Littleton Lane. These and many other issues had been discussed with Kieran Collins at a useful meeting on 30th September. After the meeting Councillors considered that unfortunately there were still very many unresolved issues which would need to be addressed with time-lines and possibly arbitrary decisions or non-optimal solutions if we were not to find ourselves with the same uncertainties in 12 months time. Matter Arising:  PC to work with Kieran Collins to develop timetable.
The Clerk reported that he had been assured by the Highways Engineer that the lighting in the three remaining bus shelters would be made operational as a matter of priority. Matter Arising: On 19th October 2009 there was still only one bus shelter illuminated.  The Parish Council were notified on 26th January 2008 that four shelters would be provided on Tarvin Road.  By any measure of efficiency, cost or attention to local needs this was an appalling story and the Chairman asked the Parish Clerk to write to the Chief Executive of CWAC to bring this to his attention with a request for justification to the local residents for the exceedingly poor use of their Council Tax.   
It was also clarified that with regard to the obstruction of pavements that the police regarded it as acceptable to park on the wide pavement on Tarvin Road but would deal with anyone parking on the other side of the road where the pavement was of regular width.

09/58 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
1)   09/10944/LDC – Five Oaks, Pearl lane, Littleton – To Convert Storage Garage Into Habitable Room – the Parish Council noted that a Lawful Development Certificate had been granted to this scheme as it was deemed to be a permitted development.
2)  53 Tarvin Road :  

09/11190/Change of use of land to mixed use of agriculture/fishery.  Retention of lakes, mounds and bridge.  Creation of car park and access track.
09/11191/FUL – retention of building for use in association with fishery/agricultural use of land (including removal of clock tower)
09/11192/FUL – Retention of wall
Members were extremely concerned that two of the applications were retrospective and that this was not the first time this had occurred in respect of 53 Tarvin Road.  Members were also very unhappy that the bin shed which had been refused planning permission was still standing and allegedly housed a vintage car whilst its bins were based permanently on the pavement outside the property.

Members recalled that lack of resources had been given as the reason why the planning authority was unwilling at the time to pursue enforcement of the bin store refusal.  Councillor Bailey felt that the new authority would be more vigorous in its approach.  He supported the Parish Council’s stance in this matter as the work being carried out at 53 Tarvin Road represented an erosion of Green Belt and could result in similar applications elsewhere – the floodgates being opened!
Members also felt frustrated that they never seemed to get any feedback from the planners on the observations they had made on applications and explanations of why certain decisions had been made which appeared to ignore the views of the local people.  Councillor Bailey suggested that the planning officers be asked to feedback to Parish Councillors. The Parish Council went further and insisted that there was there was little point wasting their time debating the issues if their views were dismissed without comment or feedback.  This was the case in point with these applications with the Parish Council objecting to any further retrospective applications and yet permission had been granted without any feedback to the local Parish Council. This should be raised with CALC and at the Forum meetings.  Ultimately non-response and lack of interaction could lead to the Parish Council withdrawing from the planning process. 
RESOLVED:  that i)  the Parish Council objects in the strongest possible terms to 
                                 any retrospective applications for 53 Tarvin Road and insists

                                 that the applicant conforms to the requirements of the 
                                 planning authority in respect of the removal of the bin store 
                                 for which permission was denied.  
                            ii)  the Parish Council urges the planning authority to take a 
                                 tougher approach against 53 Tarvin Road in the light of 
                                 further flouting of the planning system.

 

09/59  PARISH COUNCIL FINANCES
The Clerk presented his customary report on the finances of the Parish Council and referred to the recent audit of the Parish Council Accounts which was now complete.

RESOLVED:  that the report of the Clerk be received
09/60   ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED:  that the following accounts be paid:-                                  £

1)  Clerk’s salary                                        



254.00
2)  Typing and office services  
                                                        20.50 
3)  Chester RFC – Room Hire – Sept  
                              

  30.00  
4)  Litter Warden    32hrs @ £6.00          


                      192.00
5)  Audit Commission – Audit Fee





138.00
09/61   INCOME
1)  Barclays Bank – Interest 





       .53
2)  Rent for Parish Field





            360.00
09/62   CLERK – PETTY CASH

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s petty cash float be reimbursed in the sum of £10.25
09/63   CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED
Since their last meeting the Parish Council had received correspondence which was circulated to Members and this included:-
Cheshire West and Chester Council
Electoral Review in Cheshire West and Chester – Councillor Bailey explained that it was proposed that Gowy would disappear to be replaced by a two member ward “Chester Villages”. The Parish Council felt this name was inappropriate and that “Gowy East” and “Gowy West” would be more suitable for the two local wards.  The Clerk was asked to convey this to CWAC.
Consultation on Draft Core Strategy Scoping Report

Local Development Framework Core Strategy

Partnership Bulletin

Gowy & Eddisbury Community Forum – Presentation Documents

Ches Assn of Local Councils – Newsletter – September 2009
· AGM 22 October 2009 

· Parish representative on Area Partnership Board 

· Overview & Scrutiny Task Groups

· Papers from Rural West APB

Cheshire Local Access Forum
Invitation for applications for members on Forum.  The Parish Council felt that Mr C Morley might wish to be considered for this. Action Matter:  Has Mr Morley any interest in this appointment?
09/64 CALENDAR OF MEETINGS

RESOLVED:  that the next meeting be held on Monday 26 October 2009 

09/65   ANY OTHER BUSINESS

1)  Local Councils’ Service Delivery Project – the Chairman reported on a recent meeting held with Nicola McKeand of CWAC at County Hall to explore ways the new Council could work with Parish Councils to save costs etc.  In the meeting the Littleton representatives had made most of the opportunity to convey their thoughts and feelings about issues that had arisen over the years, many of which, like frustrations with the road and planning, continued to be a problem.  
Miss McKeand appeared to be very receptive to what was said and asked for a copy of the Parish Council log of issues so she could look into these matters.  Having been put in the picture about the medley of errors which applied to the bus shelters she also undertook to look at ways the Council could keep Parish Councillors better informed of developments relating to key local issues.
All in all, those who attended the meeting came away feeling very positive.

2)  Littleton Hall Farm – it was reported that it was now common knowledge in the Parish that the Dandy’s’ were leaving and that something would be happening to their property.  It was likely that a public exhibition featuring the proposed scheme would be held at the Rugby Club in November / December.
3)  Pearl Lane – Pot Holes – the Clerk was asked to inform the Highways Engineer that there were some pot holes on the Lane towards the A41 which required attention.
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